

MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE

SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY

HELD AT THE ORLANDO SANFORD AIRPORT

ONE RED CLEVELAND BOULEVARD, LEVEL II CONFERENCE ROOM

A. K. SHOEMAKER DOMESTIC TERMINAL

TUESDAY, AUGUST 13, 2002



PRESENT:


William R. Miller, Chairman

G. Geoffrey Longstaff, Secretary/Treasurer

Colonel Charles H. Gibson

Sandra S. Glenn

Lon K. Howell
Brindley B. Pieters

Stephen H. Coover, Counsel

ABSENT:


Clyde H. Robertson, Jr.
John Williams
Kenneth W. Wright
STAFF PRESENT:
Larry A. Dale, President & CEO


Victor D. White, Executive Vice President


Bryant W. Garrett, Vice President of Finance


Jack Dow, Vice President of Operations & Maintenance





Ray Wise, Vice President of Aviation Marketing

Diane Crews, Vice President of Administration


Jackie Cockerham, Executive Secretary


Ann Gifford, Executive Secretary
OTHERS PRESENT:
Commissioner Velma Williams





Roger Dixon, Deputy City Manager





Bill Lutrick, PBS&J





Roger Phillips, StarPort





Kevin Spolski





Mike Loader, Royal Support





Robert Segal, Royal Support





Lena Juarez, JEJ

J. Pendergast, Jerry’s

1.
INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS AND CALL TO ORDER
The meeting was called to order at 8:40 a.m.

Chairman Miller welcomed Lena Juarez, JEJ, and Roger Dixon, Deputy City Manager.

President Dale advised Chairman McLain sent his regrets that he would not be able to attend the meeting this morning.

2.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING HELD ON 

TUESDAY, JULY 2, 2002
Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday, July 2, 2002.

Motion passed.

3.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT
President Dale reported on the following:

Property to be ratified for purchase-Young

Property to be purchased-Noell and Ellmore

Expense report forms for FAMA

Federal grant in the amount of $350,000 for blast construction to beef up terminal building security

Blast analysis

Discussion regarding expansion of second floor administrative offices, eight-mil film on windows in front of the terminal at the rental car counters, columns and trusses, installation of headache bars, Jersey barriers and security cameras.

President Dale welcomed Commissioner Williams. 

 Discussion continued regarding the second phase of the project, which would be finishing the expansion of approximately 2,000 square feet of the second floor administrative offices.  Funding is available for the project, and if not used, would probably have to be given back.

President Dale requested the Board accept the $350,000 grant offer and approve putting it toward the items discussed.

Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to accept the FAA grant for $350,000 and authorize the President to proceed with the project as outlined.

Discussion continued.

President Dale advised Counsel had requested that he clarify that the contract with the architect would be done through our consultant, PBS&J.  We will not have to go out for bid.

Discussion regarding temporary relocation of rental car counters during construction.

Chairman Miller welcomed Commissioner Williams.

Chairman Miller advised for the Board’s information the item under discussion is officially listed on the agenda as Item 10D.

Motion passed.

President Dale continued…


Federal Security Director Nick Scott, stationed in Daytona


Federal Security Deputy Director Parker Bellaire


Office space requirements for 175 federal security employees

Discussion ensued.

President Dale requested flexibility to work with the federal security people in meeting their office space requirements.

Temporary location of a mobile office unit for use by StarPort while they complete their 45,000 s.f. addition 

President Dale requested approval for a mobile office unit for temporary location on the Airport to be utilized by StarPort.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Howell, granting permission to allow temporary placement of a mobile office unit to be located on the Airport and to be utilized by StarPort.

Motion passed.

President Dale asked the Vice President of Finance to report on the July financials.

Bryant Garrett reported.

Discussion ensued.

4.
EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT’S REPORT

Executive Vice President White reported on the following:

Monthly Statistics

FAMA announcement that George Speake is the sole winner of the FAMA 

Educational Scholarship for this year.  George is a fulltime employee in Airport Operations and also a fulltime student at ERAU.  This is the second year in a row George has won the scholarship from FAMA.

Joint Meeting with the City of Sanford Commission on Monday, August 26, 2002, 

at 3:30 p.m., for presentation and approval of the Airport Authority’s Budget and the Airport Authority’s Master Plan.

5.
COUNSEL’S REPORT
Counsel reported on the following:

JettAire lawsuit.

The court did not rule in our favor on the issue of disqualifying Attorney Cheney 

     Mason based upon a conflict of interest.

Recommendation not to appeal to the DCA 

Deposition of Mr. Jedrlinic terminated by SAA because Mr. Jedrlinic refused to 

answer a question regarding Joe Scallan.

Deposition of Mr. Jedrlinic is being rescheduled for the third time in September.

Our position has been that until Mr. Jedrlinic’s deposition is complete we are not 

going to provide any witnesses to them for deposition because we are entitled to take Mr. Jedrlinic’s deposition, and because of their wrongful action in the past months.

Deposition of Joe Scallan would be scheduled after completion of Mr. Jedrlinic’s 

deposition.

Discussion ensued.

Counsel advised if any Board Member wanted more information on the case he would be glad to speak with them.

Discussion regarding executive session.

Counsel recommended if the Board desired to meet in executive session he would recommend it be done upon completion of Mr. Jedrlinic’s and/or Mr. Scallan’s deposition.

6.
TBI REPORT
President Larry Gouldthorpe, TBI, reported on the following:

July Statistics

Cargo and 747 program

Vacation Express/Allentown program

Advertising blitz

Discussion by Commissioner Williams regarding the possible use of local radio station on Celery Avenue (94.5) and the Orlando Times (AFRO American News).

Discussion continued.

7.
LIAISON REPORTS
Commissioner Williams advised it was a pleasure to attend the Authority’s Board Meeting.  She advised that Larry Dale and Bryant Garrett had made a presentation to the Commission the previous day.   She further advised she believed the partnership between the City of Sanford and Sanford Airport Authority had solidified.  

8.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

Chairman Miller advised he had nothing to report.

9.
CONSENT AGENDA

A. Consider approval of Lease Number 2002-20 with All Cabling Solutions, Inc. (ACS) for Building 140, located at 2773 Navigator Avenue

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2002-20 with All Cabling Solutions, Inc., (ACS) for Building 140, located at 2773 Navigator Avenue.  The term is for three years, effective July 1, 2002, with two one-year options.  The annual rent is $17,520.00; the monthly rent is $1,562.20.

Note:  The Authority agreed to abate rental payments until October 1, 2002, in exchange for the tenant providing significant improvements to the premises.

B. Consider approval of Lease Number 2002-21 with Caryn Simpkins and Joe Castaldo for 8.175 acres of land on the east side of Beardall Avenue

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2002-21 with Caryn Simpkins and Joe Castaldo for 8.175 acres of land on the east side of Beardall Avenue, for the grazing of horses.  The tenants are fully responsible for maintenance of said premises, to include the perimeter fence and grass area.  The lease is month-to-month and the annual rent is $270.93; the monthly rent is $24.16.

Note:  Caryn Simpkins is an employee who has been leasing this property on a month-to-month lease for the past year; we are now adding Joe Castaldo.  There is no increase in the rental rate.

C. Consider approval of Lease Number 2002-22 with Stephen D. Clark, for Building 526A, located at 3945 Moores Station Road

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2002-22 with Stephen D. Clark for Building 526A, located at 3945 Moores Station Road.  The lease is for a small, 560 square foot storage building that is part of the property recently purchased from Gerald Young.  The term is for one year, and the annual rent is $2,400.00; the monthly rent is $214.00, effective August 1, 2002.

D. Consider approval of Lease Number 2002-23 with Charles F. Bumgardner and Marilyn Bumgardner, for Building 300S, located at 3106 Rudder Circle

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2002-23 with Charles F. Bumgardner and Marilyn Bumgardner for Building 300S, located at 3106 Rudder Circle.  The term is for one year, and the annual rent is $7,200.00; the monthly rent is $600.00, effective August 1, 2002.

E. Consider approval of Addendum B to Lease Number 99-21 with the Seminole County Sheriff’s Office, for Building 310, located at 1345 28th Street

Staff recommended approval of Addendum B to Lease Number 99-21 with the Seminole County Sheriff’s Office for Building 310 at 1345 28th Street.  The addendum extends Lease Number 99-21 for one additional year, upon the same terms and conditions, effective January 3, 2003.  The annual rent is $243,960.00; the monthly rent is $20,330.00

F. Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 2000-12 with COMAIR Aviation Academy for Building 41, located at 2749 Flightline Avenue
Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 2000-12 with COMAIR Aviation Academy for Building 41, located at 2749 Flightline Avenue.  The addendum extends Lease Number 2000-12 for one additional year, upon the same terms and conditions, effective June 1, 2002.  The annual rent is $9,730.50; the monthly rent is $867.64.

G. Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 2001-17 with Samuel B. and Rhonda Hollingsworth for Building 302, located at 2836 Aileron Circle

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 2001-17 with Samuel B. and Rhonda Hollingsworth for Building 302, located at 2836 Aileron Circle.  The addendum extends Lease Number 2001-17 for one additional year.  The annual rent is $7,800.00, an increase of $600.00 per year; the monthly rent is $650.00, effective August 1, 2002.

H. Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 2000-7 with Cambata Aviation International, LLC, to reduce the leased square footage land area by 17,450 square feet on the east side of their fixed base operation, at 100 StarPort Way
Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 2000-7 with Cambata Aviation International, LLC to reduce the square footage land area by 17,450 square feet on the east side of their fixed base operation, at 100 StarPort Way.  The 17,450 square feet is located in the proposed Runway Protection Zone, thus preventing future development of the property.  The current lease term expires March 31, 2005.  The revised annual rent is $25,474.13, a total reduction of $2,617.50; the monthly rent is $2,271.44, effective September 1, 2002.

I. Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease number 2000-8 with Cambata Aviation International, LLC, for an additional 67,200 square feet of land located west of their fixed base operation, at 100 StarPort Way
Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 2000-8 with Cambata Aviation International, LLC for an additional 67,200 square feet of land located west of their fixed base operation at 100 StarPort Way.  The purpose is to construct additional ramp space in conjunction with their current expansion project.  The current lease term expires March 31, 2005.  The annual rent is $66,825.69, an increase of $6,720.00; the monthly rent is $5,958.63, effective September 1, 2002.

Note:
Addendum A/Lease 2000-8
Increase

$6,720.00


Addendum A/Lease 2000-7
Decrease

  2,617.50


Total Increase
$4,102.50
J. Consider acceptance of FAA grant agreement for Rehabilitation of West GA Ramp Project, Rehabilitation of Runway 18/36 Intersection Project, Installation of Fiber Optic Communication Network Project, and ratification of grant execution by the Executive Vice President

At a previous Board meeting, the Board approved acceptance of an FAA grant for the above projects.  Subsequently, however, the FAA increased the amount of the grant to include the third project (Fiber Optic Installation).

The new grant will provide the following funds:  $654,856.00 FAA share, $36,380.00 FDOT share, and $36,380.00 SAA share, such that the total available for the 3 projects is $727,617.00.  The total costs of each project are:  West GA Project is $543,890; Runway Intersection Project is $92,479; and Fiber Optics Project is $91,248.  These costs include construction, engineering design, quality testing, and project administration expenses.

Staff recommended approval.

K. Consider acceptance of bids and award of contract to Ranger Construction Industries, Inc., for the Rehabilitation of West General Aviation Ramp Project

Bids for this project were opened on July 2, 2002, and Ranger Construction Industries, Inc., of Daytona Beach was the lowest responsive, responsible, and qualified bidder.  Rangers bid was $480,284.00, and it has been examined by PBS&J who recommends that we award the contract.

Staff recommended acceptance of the bid and award of the contract to Ranger Construction Industries, Inc.

L. Consider approval of award of contract to TEGO Communications, Inc., for construction of Distributed Antenna Security Communications System

As part of our security system upgrades and enhancements, we are installing a system of antennas throughout the terminal buildings that will greatly enhance the Authority’s public safety radio system and cellular phone signals.  The cost of the project is $197,000, and is being paid entirely with FDOT grant funds that are designated for security purposes.  

Staff recommended award of the contract to TEGO Communications, Inc., and authorization for execution of the contract documents.

Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve the Consent Agenda Items A through L.

Discussion ensued.

Motion passed.

President Dale advised of a walk-on item.

M. Consider approval of Addendum C to Lease Number 98-34 (USDA Lease Number 57-6395-9-004) with the United States Department of Agriculture (USDA) for Building 255E, located at 1725 Hangar Road 

Staff recommended approval of Addendum C to Lease Number 98-34 with USDA for Building 255E, located at 1725 Hangar Road.  The addendum extends Lease Number 98-34 two (2) additional years.  The annual rent is $9,600.00, an increase of $800.00 per year; the monthly rent is $800.00, effective October 1, 2002.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve Addendum C to Lease Number 98-34 (USDA Lease Number 57-6395-9-004) with the United States Department of Agriculture for Building 255E as recommended.

Motion passed.
10.
DISCUSSION AGENDA
A. Consider ratification of purchase of the Young parcel of land as part of the FDOT East Side Airport Expansion Land Acquisition Project

President Dale advised Counsel had requested ratification of the purchase of the Young parcel of land.  The parcel is located at Moores Station Road and Cameron Avenue.  The Authority paid $290,000 plus closing costs for the property.  

Staff recommended Board ratification of the purchase of the Young parcel of land.

Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve ratification as recommended.

Motion passed.

Discussion Agenda Item B (described below) was covered previously in the meeting in the President’s Report.

B. Consider acceptance of FAA grant agreement for Terminal Building Blast Protection

The FAA is providing a grant of $350,000 that will be used for protecting the terminal building from an explosive blast that originates in the roadway or parking areas in front of the building.  Combined with FDOT grant funds for the same purpose in the amount of $38,889.00, we have developed a project cost of $388,889.00 that will include, among other things, a major structural steel strengthening of the building near the rental car ticket lobby, installation of roadway and parking lot vehicle height limiting devices, concrete barricades, and additional closed circuit television cameras to monitor critical areas outside the terminal.

The portion of the grant that will be used for structural strengthening will provide a new second floor area above the rental car ticket counters that can be used for expansion of the Airport Authority administrative offices, and the installation of a fire protection sprinkler system in the existing offices in order to meet current building codes.

Using FDOT funds to supplement the FAA grant, the Authority will be able to fund the completion of this needed interior space at no cost to the Authority.  In order to meet the requirements of the FAA grant, we have to design and solicit sealed bids for this construction no later than September 15, 2002.  We would expect to award construction contracts at the October Board Meeting.  In order to meet this expedited schedule, we have retained Nelson Blankenship’s architectural firm to design the project and prepare the technical bid specifications.  Professional fees for this task are estimated to be approximately $50,000.00.

Staff recommended approval of the FAA grant agreement, and authorization for staff to execute the necessary documents.

C. Consider acceptance and approval of FDOT Joint Participation Agreement Number 412987 1 94 01 from the Transportation Outreach Program (TOP Award)
Executive Vice President White advised the FDOT has offered a $1.5 million grant to begin the project that will eventually provide a new aircraft maintenance hangar and reservations center complex for Pan Am on the north side of the Airport, just west of StarPort.  This portion of the funds will go toward the design and construction of Taxiways Lima, Alpha, and Papa so that the hangar site can be connected to Runway 9L/27R.  Because the entire project is estimated to cost approximately $10 million, including the hangar, office buildings, roadways, utilities, stormwater and drainage systems, fire protection, etc., FDOT recognizes in the grant agreement that the $1.5 million is just the first phase of the project.  The Authority plans to apply for the remaining $8.65 million in the upcoming TOP program competition this fall.

Approval and authorization for execution of the necessary documents was recommended.
Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve and accept the JPA and authorize execution of the necessary documents as recommended.

Motion passed. 

11.
REMINDER OF NEXT BOARD MEETING

Chairman Miller reminded Board Members that the next Board Meeting would be held on Tuesday, September 3, 2002.

12.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:00 a.m.

President Dale requested that the meeting be reopened.

The meeting was reopened at 10:02 a.m.

President Dale requested approval to proceed with the grant agreement for the Incubator Project and authorize him to proceed to get the project out to bid.
Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to proceed with the grant agreement for the Incubator Project and authorize the President to proceed to get the project out to bid.

Motion passed.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:06 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, A.A.E.

Executive Vice President
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